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MINUTES

SCOTTISH COURT SERVICE BOARD MEETING  
MONDAY 23 MARCH 2015, PARLIAMENT HOUSE
Present:
Rt Hon Lord Carloway (Chairman)
Eric McQueen

Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop QC 

Sheriff A Grant McCulloch

Professor Hugh MacDougall 

Simon Catto (Items 1-4 only)
Joe Al-Gharabally (Items 1-4 only)
Dr Kirsty Hood 

Johan Findlay OBE JP
Tony McGrath 

Attended:  
Noel Rehfisch, Corporate Secretary, SCS


Stephen Humphreys, Executive Director Judicial Office for Scotland 


Margaret Peattie, Secretariat Business Manager, SCS, (Minutes)
Apologies:
Rt Hon Lord Gill, Lord President
Hon Lord Bannatyne

Sheriff Iona McDonald
1.
Minutes of the Meeting of 2 February 2015
1.1
The Minutes of the last meeting were approved.
2.
Matters Arising

2.1
 There were no outstanding actions from the last meeting. 

SCTS Framework Document
2.2
The SCTS Framework Document had been signed and submitted to the Scottish Government for signature on behalf of the Scottish Ministers before being laid before Parliament.
3.
Finance Report (SCS/Mar15/12)
3.1
The Board received the finance report detailing financial performance to the end of February and forecasting a current underspend of £266k at year end.  The Executive was monitoring outturn closely and the Board agreed that the Executive Team should utilise the projected underspend where possible by bringing projects forward from 2015-16 to maximise available resources.  
4.
SCS Business Plan Delivery Report and Scorecard (SCS/Mar15/13)
4.1
This report outlined performance and progress on delivery of the Business Plan objectives for 2014-15.
4.2
Work was progressing to establish a sheriff court with Scotland-wide jurisdiction for personal injury cases, which was to be in place by September and situated within Edinburgh Sheriff Court.  The Sheriff Appeal Court would also be established with criminal appeal cases being heard after September 2015 and civil appeals being heard after January 2016. 
4.3
The Executive had put in place a more streamlined process for business planning and all business units across the organisation had now produced their Business Plans for 2015-16, which had been approved by their Executive Director.
4.4
Delivery of the project to provide video conferencing facilities in all locations where sheriff courts had closed had been completed.  Scottish Government (SG) policy to extend the provisions of Victims and Witnesses legislation to Justice of the Peace Courts was being finalised and additional funding would be made available to SCS to extend video facilities across JP courts.  
4.5
Discussions with SG officials were on-going on the financial impact of new pension arrangements for part-time judiciary.    Historical costs would be met by the SG which currently has budgetary responsibility for judicial salaries. The Executive was assessing the future financial impact for SCTS to ensure that full funding was secured from SG. 
SCS Board Scorecard

4.6
The Board scrutinised the Scorecard and discussed the measures which were linked to the outcomes in the Business Plan.  Members sought more information on the underlying reasons for some of the results shown on the Scorecard.  

4.7
It was recognised that delivery of the measure “disposal of summary criminal cases within 26 weeks” required collaboration with other justice organisations as SCS had no control over the case load coming into the system.  The Executive continued to press for system improvement and to drive forward collaborative working through the Justice Board and projects within the Making Justice Work programme.  The recent review of criminal evidence and procedure led by Lord Carloway was a good example of how the SCS was actively researching how best to improve the quality and accessibility of justice and engaging with partner organisations and stakeholders to discuss ideas for significant change to the criminal justice system in the future.  
4.8
The measures in the Scorecard would be reviewed later in the year and Board members agreed that a workshop session should be arranged to explore the major activities planned in order to address some of the strategic challenges facing the SCTS.

5.
SCTS Business Plan and Budget 2015-16 (SCS/Mar15/14)
5.1
 The Executive had shared a detailed outline business plan with the Board at its meeting in December and now presented the final draft for approval.  The Executive would update the figures within the budget once the end year accounts had been finalised to reflect any accruals or project spend brought forward into this year’s budget, and on that basis the Board approved the SCTS Business Plan and Budget for 2015-16.
6.
Tribunal Reform Update (SCS/Mar15/15)
6.1
The Board received an update on the implementation project to create the Scottish Courts and Tribunals Service.  Plans were well advanced and the Board was assured that the legislative changes were now in place, including those providing for the Scottish Court Service to be renamed and for the SCTS to provide support to the Scottish Tribunals in the same manner as that provided to the Scottish courts and judiciary by the SCS.  The first meeting of the Scottish Courts and Tribunals Service Board would take place on 11 May 2015 in Hamilton.
6.2
Regulations governing the appointment of members of the Board had also been amended and the President of the Scottish Tribunals ex officio would join it in place of the senator member with effect from 1 April.  A President of a Chamber of the First Tier Tribunal would be added and an appointment process was now underway and should be concluded shortly.  
6.3
Harmonisation of staff terms and conditions had been achieved and an interim solution to provide all staff with access to key HR systems and the SCTS intranet remained on track.  
7.
SCTS Standing Orders (SCS/Mar15/16)
7.1
The SCS Standing Orders are reviewed annually in the summer but in anticipation of the merger on 1 April the Orders were revised to ensure that they reflected the new name and function of the merged organisation from the outset.  The Board approved the SCTS Standing Orders.
8.
Court Closures Update 
8.1
The Executive reported that the transfer of staff and business from the courts which closed in January had been completed successfully and that there had been no adverse effect on the level of business conducted.
9.
Review of Rules of Evidence and Criminal Trial Procedure 
9.1
The Board heard that the publication of this report had been well received.   Before its publication, the report had been presented to the Justice Board, which agreed that its recommendations should be developed further.
9.2
The Executive had hosted two sessions to launch the report with the legal profession and voluntary organisations working with victims and witnesses, who were very positive about the ideas set out in it.  Workshop sessions would now be set up across the country to engage with justice partner organisations and a wide range of other interested parties to test ideas and get feedback before reporting back to the Justice Board and Scottish Government.  The SCTS Board would be kept informed of progress.
 10.
 SCS Committee Update
SCS People Committee
10.1
At its last meeting the Committee had discussed the 2014 Staff Survey results and agreed that the direction of travel should be maintained with continuing focus on corporate initiatives and local managers using the feedback to tackle specific local issues.
10.2
Senior managers had undertaken analysis of survey results and consulted with staff groups to identify what underlying issues should be given priority.  Action plans were being developed and incorporated into Business Plans for 2015-16.  The Committee was concerned that the survey completion rate had fallen to the UK civil service average and had asked the Executive to consider how to encourage higher participation in the 2015 survey.
10.3
The Committee had noted that the new e-learning package for Dignity at Work had been launched and that this issue was still being given high priority.  There had been a
decrease in the number of staff reporting incidents of bullying or discrimination and the Committee welcomed the actions taken by the Executive to address this issue.
10.4
It was noted that Eddie Burrows, Chair of the SCS Branch of the PCS Union who attended Committee meetings as an observer was stepping down in anticipation of his retirement in June.  The Chair of the Committee had written to thank Eddie for his valuable input into Committee discussions and his contribution to partnership working in the SCS.
SCS Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee

10.4
Before its formal meeting, the Committee had had an induction session for the new external non-executive members, who also visited Parliament House to see the building accommodation and results of the redevelopment project.
10.5
The Committee had been updated on progress in developing an Estates Strategy for the SCTS which would be presented to the Committee in May before being submitted to the Board for approval.
10.6
Proposals for the new SCTS Sustainability Policy had been discussed and a carbon reduction target of 2.5% annually for the period 2015-20 was agreed.
11.
Any Other Business
11.1
 None.
11.2
In closing, it was noted that this would be Alastair Dunlop’s last meeting as his current period of appointment would expire on 31 March, shortly before his planned retirement in April.  The Chair extended the Board’s thanks to him for the significant contribution he had made to the work of the Board since it was established in 2010.

12.
 Papers for Scrutiny/Exception Reporting Only
12.1
The following papers had been circulated for scrutiny:

· Court Programming Update

· ICT programme milestones and high level risks

· the SCS Decision Tracker
The content of these papers were noted by the Board and no issues were raised by exception.

13.
Date of Next Meeting
13.1
Monday 11 May 2015 in the Tribunals building in Hamilton.
Joint SCS Board and Scottish Civil Justice Council Workshop Session 

on Civil Court Reform Implementation
14.1
Members of the Board were joined by members of the Scottish Civil Justice Council  (SCJC) to receive a presentation from Stephen Humphreys, Executive Director Judicial Office for Scotland, Roddy Flinn, Legal Secretary to the Lord President and Craig McCorkindale, Director, Civil Courts Reform.  
Civil Court Reform – Implementation

14.2
Stephen Humphreys introduced the session outlining the likely timetable for introducing the new judicial tier of summary sheriff.  The Judicial Appointments Board for Scotland would invite applications for appointment in the summer of 2015 with the first appointments being made early next year.  The Judicial Institute would provide appropriate levels of training for summary sheriffs and was making provision for that in its programme for 2016.
14.3
Roddy Flinn gave a summary of the work being done by the Rules Re-write Team.  This was a significant piece of work involving drafting rules for the new Personal Injury Court and Sheriff Appeal Court as well as the range of other small and large scale legislative changes being brought into effect by the new Act.  It was important to ensure that any transitional arrangements were clear and fully enacted to ensure a seamless move to the new procedures brought about when the various provisions of the Act were commenced.  
New Civil Case Management System (CMS)

14.4
Craig McCorkindale gave a summary of the projects within the Effective Courts and Tribunals Programme.  The Scottish Government was currently consulting on new Fees Orders which would introduce fees for proceedings raised in the new courts from September. 
14.5
Craig introduced Conor Lantry CMS project manager from Kainos, the external contractor procured to develop the new software.  This work would be done using the “Agile” methodology to develop the new system.  Essentially, rather than wait until the end of the product development lifecycle before a viable product is delivered, the software developer is involved from the outset. The objective was to deliver a working prototype and then work iteratively with the organisation, constantly specifying and delivering small tangible improvements which are tested by users so that the end product evolves and is informed by both the users’ needs and developments in technology.
14.5
A range of interested parties would be engaged in discussions to inform system development and the project team would approach the SCJC to identify people who might assist in this process.  It was agreed that a demonstration of the system at different stages of development should be provided for the SCJC.
14.6
Members of the Board and the SCJC welcomed the opportunity to hear what progress had been made and how the project would develop in the coming months.
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